UAA SCHOOL OF ENGINEERING ADVISORY BOARD (SOEAB)
December 9, 2005
7:00 to 10:00am
UAA CONSORTIUM LIBRARY, ROOM 307
MEETING MINUTES

ATTENDANCE:

Board Members:  Stewart Osgood – Chair, Richard Reich – Vice Chair,  John McClellan, Rob Lang, Jack Colonell, Steve Weaver, John Zuflet, Dick Armstrong, Earl Korynta, and Tony Follett 
Ex-Officio Members:
Paul Brooks, Bob Baldwin, Ann Brooks
New Board Members: Bob Kniefel, Patricia Opheen and John Lau

SOE Faculty – Craig Woolard, Grant Baker, Don Davis, Jang Ra and Joe Mixsell
SOE Staff – JeNae Christensen, Holly Smith
I. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTION

Stewart Osgood, Chair, called the meeting to order. Introductions followed.
II. MEETING SUMMARY REVIEW
Ann Brooks moved that the minutes be approved.  Seconded by John Zufelt.  Motions passed unanimously. 

III. SPECIAL ORDER OF BUSINESS

· Visit by Chancellor Maimon 
UAA Chancellor Maimon gave an overview regarding the challenges and opportunities facing the University and the ways that the Advisory Board could support UAA and SOE.  Below is a summary of some of the major thoughts that came out of Chancellor Maimon’s- discussion:

· Thanked the Board for their help and support getting the BSE program off the ground.  

· Support of the AB in speaking to legislators about the importance of investing in the University system not just providing monetary support. Need the support and voice of the AB to create this paradigm shift in State Governments view of Education as the State is not bold enough in its investment to the University.  Specifically asked that focus be addressed to the ’06 Supplemental Budget and to the ’07 Operating Budget. Asked that the AB write a piece on being good stewards of the states investment based on the success of new programs at the SOE and a wider population is being reached. While the Legislature has increased incremental funding for the University System, it has not at a level that will make UAA a great campus.  The Legislature needs to recognize that it must make an investment in the university system and she encouraged all meeting attendees to speak with their respective legislators and demand full funding for the university.

· P thru 20 approach – collaborative view of education from pre-school thru college.  That the state be united in education.   

· Billy Connor, Director of the Transportation Research Center (TRC) in Fairbanks, reported via teleconference about the ongoing development of the research center and the funding forecast for the next couple of years.  One full time faculty will be funded at UAA from the TRC
IV. OLD BUSINESS
A. Revamping of the EQE/EQS Program into the AEST Graduate Degree.  Craig Woolard provided background on why the prior environmental graduate program was revamped to the Applied Environmental Science and Technology (AEST) Graduate Program.  Handout material presented more detail information on the AEST Program.

B. ABET Accreditation.  Rob Lang reported that the SOE received the report prepared by the ABET Accreditation Board that was based on their review in 2005.  Deficiencies were noted in report, to which the SOE needs to address and provide a plan for improvement.  The Department of Geometrics needs to address its deficiencies in an interim report to the ABET.  Grant Baker added that an assessment procedure is being created for the CE Program and that this program will be beneficial for the accreditation review for the BSE Program in 2006.

C. UAA/UAF Task Force Report.  No report was made.
D. Professional Development Workshops.  Craig Woolard reported that the recent Engineering Short Courses were considered a success and that overall the three classes broke even financially.  Additional short courses (Coastal Erosion Responses for Alaska and Highway Capacity Workshop) are planned for January.  It was recommended that these courses should be forwarded to the ADOT and Technology Transfer (T2) Program so that more DOT employees receive notice on upcoming short courses.  Also, it was mentioned that PSMJ is offering a short course titled “From Project Manager to Principal Bootcamp” in March and the SOE should coordinate with PSMJ or local consultants on seminars being offered in Alaska.  

E. BSE Update.  Grant Baker reported that the BSE Program has about 110 students enrolled in the program.  With the overwhelming interest and success of the program, additional resources such as classroom space and additional faculty will be essential by the Fall of 2006.  A summary handout was provided by Grant.

F. CE Update.  Craig Woolard reported that CE enrollment has remained stable since the inception of the BSE program.  There is a great concern regarding the number of adjuncts needed to teach basic as well as elective courses. Supported the point made by Grant Baker that enrollment has grown to the point that existing space in computer labs will no longer support the population of students.  On the first day of class registration majority of computer classes were at full capacity. 
G. GEO Update.  Don Davis reported that GEO has seen a drop in student enrollment and attributes this to a lack of regular faculty.  This was noted on the ABET Accreditation report as a weakness.  If this continues without change the GEO could be dropped from ABET Accreditation.  There is a great need for graduates but not able to produce enough graduates to fill needs. 
H. ESPM Update.  ESPM Update.  Jang Ra reported that his program has continued 
to grow.  Super tuition has been saved for future executive training facility.  Only 30% of students are from the engineering community.  ESM has been doing Televised Web live time courses since 2005.  Ra feels this is where future enrollment numbers will come from.  

Currently, have students in Fairbanks, Juneau, Valdez, Seattle, Portland, Salt Lake City and Korea taking course.  Has instructors going to Seattle to teach courses biweekly on Fri and Sat. ESPM's professional development courses are always successful financially.

V. NEW BUSINESS

A. Scholastic Award by Alex Hill see attached memo from Alex Hill regarding the Scholastic award and the facilitation of the reward.
B. Legislative Lobbying Efforts.  Ann Brooks spoke about the importance of getting the UAA Engineering Program on the APDC list of priorities so legislative lobbying efforts can be made.
C. Career Fair.  Craig Woolard reported that is the packet of information provided to the board was a sign up sheet for companies to participate in the Career Fair.  Don Davis impressed the importance of the Career Fair and does not hold class on the day of the fair so that his students.
D. Engineers Week.  Anne Brooks reported on the events that have traditionally been held at UAA SOE and the importance of the business community partnering with UAA in this.  There was a flyer provided to the Board regarding E-Week for them to post at their places of business regarding E-Week events.
E. New Advisory Board Members.  Richard Reich – Based on discussions held at the August 26, 2005 Advisory Board Meeting, nominations for additional School of Engineering Advisory Board Members were forwarded to Stewart Osgood, SOEAB Chair.  Bob Kniefel (Municipality of Anchorage Traffic Engineer), Patricia Opheen (US Army Corps of Engineers) and John Lau (Enstar Natural Gas Company) were nominated and invited to attend the December 9, 2005 Advisory Board Meeting.  A motion was made by Bob Baldwin to recommend to the UAA Chancellor that these three nominees be formally appointed to the UAA School of Engineering Advisory Board.  This motion was seconded by Anne Brooks.  The motion carried by unanimous consent.  Dean Rob Lang will coordinate with the UAA Chancellor on the formally appointment of these nominees.
VI. PERSONS TO BE HEARD

None

VII. REPORTS ON GOALS

A. Expand Degree and Course Offerings

i. ABET Self Study/Evaluation Committee. Rob Lang reported that continual efforts are being made to hire additional faculty.  Currently, GEO is advertising for a full time faculty member in addition to the CE position that will be funded by the TRC.  Herb Schroeder is developing a course outcome assessment tool so class outcomes can be measured.
ii. Web Survey Committee Bob Baldwin thanked Grant Baker for taking the lead on this.  Baker had previously reported that a sample survey has been developed to gather input as to what Professional Development courses are wanted.  A sample of the survey was provided and Grant asked for the Board input on the form.
iii. Graduate Studies Committee John Zufelt gave an overview of the Graduate Programs and the success, growth and changes necessary in each program.  Also impressed the concerns that graduate studies growth remains a focus area.  Arctic – online courses and currently assessing the enrollments in the program.  Ports and Coastal – separate certification program is being currently being reviewed by the GAB.  Structural – lack of faculty and courses. AEST – has been through GAB is going on in the approval process should be started by Fall 2006.
B. Improve Relationship with Industry

i. Newsletter Committee Ann Brooks reported that there is a newsletter scheduled to go out about the same time the legislature will be convening and maybe another during early spring.  Two students will be showcased, ANSEP Building, BSE program and department reorganization will be some of the topics included.
ii. Open House Committee Rob Lang reported that there would be a Spring open house somewhere around May 7th. 
C. Achieve Relevant Academic Success

i. White Paper on Professional Needs Committee Bob Baldwin reported that it needs focus and that no progress had been made.
VIII. ADDITIONAL ANNOUNCEMENTS MADE

A. Ann Brooks requested that an informal dinner for the Board be arranged to be able to discuss certain issues in greater depth.  Rob Lang agreed to set this up some time towards the end of January.

B. ANSEPS Annual Reception will be held on January 27, 2006

C. There will be a Surveyors conference held in Anchorage February 14 to 17,2006
IX. NEXT MEETING – March 17,2006
A. ADJOURNMENT Ann Brooks moved for adjournment.  Seconded by Jack Colonell.  Motion passed unanimously. 
MEMORANDUM

To: Rob Lang

      Steve Lindbeck

From:  AlexHillsdf'
Subj:  Donation to establish School of Engineering annual award

Date: December 8, 2005

Enclosed you will find a check to University of Alaska Anchorage for $10,000. This is

my 2005-2006 donation to the University.

I request that this donation be placed into an account that will be used to establish an

annual award to an engineering student who has achieved outstanding academic

performance. I request that the amount of the annual award be in the $2500 to $3000

range. Thus, this contribution will support awards for the next three to four years.

Within these broad guidelines, I request that Dean Rob Lang be given discretion to

establish detailed procedures under which the award will be given.
